
November 2, 1994
On this day, 10-year-old Emily Knapp was observed for reported
psychiatric issues. Emily was brought in by her parents who are
concerned about recent changes in her behavior. According to the
report of her parents, she has been experiencing hallucinations,
claiming that she is visiting other worlds that are not our own. When
asked for details about the world she “visits,” she claims that the
details of the world are similar to that of a favorite television
show of hers, Time Busters, an animated program in which its two main
characters travel through time and meet famous historical figures at
key moments in history. Emily self-reported that since these episodes
began that she has withdrawn from much of her social activities and
hardly interacts with her family members while at home.

When asked if she feels as if these are simply dreams that she is
having while asleep she begins to get agitated and flatly denies
this. She claims that when she has gone to the world of the Time
Busters that she was alert and awake prior to each instance. When
asked to describe the antecedents to the “traveling” events, she
claims that her parents are typically arguing and to remove herself
from the situation she goes into her bedroom and watches a recording
of the television program. Her parents refute the claim that they
argue and insist that they reside in a stable, loving environment.

Prior to this visit, the patent was previously undiagnosed with any
mental health-related diagnoses. A review of records from her
pediatrician show that she has typically been a healthy, positive
child.

Based on the observation, Emily displays early symptoms of a
dissociative disorder, using preferred media to escape from reality
in unhealthy ways. It is the recommendation of this professional that
the acting physician begin a regiment of a mild psychotropic to begin
treatment. It is also recommended that Emily undergo
cognitive-behavioral therapy and interpersonal psychotherapy for
adolescents.

Patient will follow up with the provider in 30 days. The patients
will be contacted before this appointment to begin scheduling the
aforementioned therapy sessions.

- Terry McMullin, MA
Lorain Behavioral Services



January 18, 1995
On this day, the patient was observed. Emily’s parents failed to
bring her to the previously scheduled 30 day follow up appointment,
but did bring her to one of the previously mentioned
cognitive-behavioral therapy sessions. Following a consultation with
the therapist, results of the initial sessions are inconclusive.
Despite efforts to help Emily understand that she is not actually
traveling anywhere she is adamant that isn’t the case.

During this observation, we asked Mr. and Mrs. Knapp would step into
the waiting area so that we could see if Emily would be more open
without them present, and while she maintained the stories regarding
the children’s television program, she seemed more willing to talk
about events that are occurring prior to these events. She claims
that her parent’s relationship has been facing difficulties, with
near daily fights occurring between the two of them. She reports that
symptoms of being withdrawn, uninterested in activities, and feelings
of hopelessness have been common for her because of what’s been going
on.

While conducting this observation, Emily was asked to provide some
details about one of her recent “trips” with the Time Busters. She
proceeded to describe her time there with Jimmy and Grace, the main
characters, as being mostly enjoyable and says that they are her
friends. She reports that during one trip to their world, the three
of them met the 37th United States President, James Branson. This
initially struck me as odd as this particular individual left the
office of the presidency on questionable terms as he resigned
following a sex scandal, so I felt that it was odd source material
for a children’s program. I contacted WQQA, the local broadcast
affiliate that airs Time Busters and asked them about an episode
about this subject. The production supervisor that I spoke with on
the phone was very confused about my line of questioning, so I do not
believe that this is something that she witnessed through the program
itself.

Based on the observation, Emily continues to demonstrate signs of a
dissociative disorder and she is now further disassociating by
writing her own stories involving these characters. It is further
recommended that Emily continue to undergo cognitive-behavioral
therapy and interpersonal psychotherapy for adolescents. This
professional also recommends the continuation of the previously
initiated medication regimen.

- Terry McMullin, MA
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